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TOWN OF TUFTONBORO  
BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

240 MIDDLE ROAD, P.O. BOX 98 
CENTER TUFTONBORO, NH 03816 

Telephone: (603) 569-4539 Fax: (603) 569-4328 
www.tuftonboro.org 

 
Selectmen’s Meeting                               Monday, January 14, 2019 
9:00 am – Town Offices 

 
The official video of this meeting can be found on the Town of Tuftonboro’s YouTube channel at:  
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCCUmJqZvFTS23RMEFSDQzmw.   
 
MINUTES 

Present: Chairman Bill Marcussen, Selectman Lloyd Wood, Selectman Chip Albee and Administrative Secretary Karen 
Koch.   
 
CALL TO ORDER 
Chairman Marcussen called the Selectmen’s meeting to order at 9:00 am, led the pledge of allegiance and led singing of 
Happy Birthday to Selectman Wood. 
 
PUBLIC INPUT 
None. 
 
REVIEW AND APROVAL OF MINUTES 
Selectman Albee moved to approve the 1/7/19 meeting minutes as written, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in 
favor.  Selectman Albee moved to approve the 1/7/19 non-public meeting minutes as written, seconded by Selectman 
Wood with all in favor.  Selectman Albee moved to approve the 1/11/19 meeting minutes as written, seconded by 
Selectman Wood with all in favor.  Selectman Albee moved to approve the first 1/11/19 non-public meeting minutes as 
written, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor.  Selectman Albee moved to approve the second 1/11/19 non-
public meeting minutes as written, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor.   
 
APPOINTMENTS/BUDGET REVIEWS 
LIBRARY 
Christie Sarles gave the Library update.  Please see attached.  Statistical numbers increased in 2018 over previous years.  
There are still issues with their genealogical database but the attached statistics have been confirmed with the State. In 
2018, the Library added 1896 items and deleted 1470 for a net gain of 341 items.  There were 304 uses of the meeting 
room including public use as well as library meetings and programs.  There were approximately 20,661 library visits in 
2018.  The Library borrowed 860 items from other libraries and loaned out 1766.  Being a net lender is one indicator of a 
strong collection.  Another indicator of a strong collection is circulating the equivalent of your total collection.  In 2018, 
they circulated 40,948 of their total collection of 33,000 items.  The Library Capital Reserve Fund was up an additional 
$1300 (approximately) at the end of the year, leaving only about $330,000 left to be raised for the Library addition.  The 
Library Trustees set two public meetings to speak about the library addition project on 2/9 and 3/2 at 10:00 am.  
Fundraising letters will be sent to residents documenting how they can donate to the building fund.  The Library has 
been cooperating with the Wolfeboro Library during their closure by being their pick up and drop off location, assisting 
with loans, etc. and hopes to have the same cooperation with Wolfeboro while Tuftonboro’s Library construction is in 
progress.   The Library was pleased to received donations for the building fund from the grandchildren of Hattie Hersey, 
Tuftonboro Librarian from 1922-1952.  
 
BUILDING 
Jack Parsons gave the Building Department update for 2018.  In 2018 he collected $41,987.  There were 18 new homes 
with an approximate value of $11.5 million and total building costs of approximately $13.9 million, 125 building permits, 
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110 electrical permits, 55 plumbing permits, 109 gas permits, 16 certificates of occupancy and 483 inspections.  To date 
there have been 2 building permits and 28 inspections so far in 2019.  Measurements have been taken for the Town 
Offices interior door replacements.  Per Selectman Wood’s request, driveway permits will be available for the 
Selectmen’s review as they are received.   
 
TRANSFER STATION 
Clay Gallagher gave the Transfer Station update.   Please see attached.  The 2019 Transfer Station budget request was 
reviewed along with 2018 expenditures.  With one more Construction Debris (C/D) bill to be received, 2018 
expenditures are expected to total just under $100,000.  There has been about a 25% increase in volume since 2017.  
Mr. Gallagher feels that the budget request for 2019 should be increased from $93,000 to $100,000 to accommodate for 
anticipated 2019 expenditures.  He estimates that $100,000 will be collected in C/D revenue in 2019 to offset this 
expense.  He also feels that diesel should be increased by $200 to $1000 for 2019, bringing the 4324 Transfer Station 
budget total to $418,376.  The Selectmen discussed Selectman’s Wood proposal to add $2000 for per diem attendants 
to monitor the swap shop.  Mr. Gallagher feels that it will be difficult to find the right person to man the swap shop.  This 
led to further discussion regarding the logistics of the swap shop, lost revenue, use of volunteers to monitor the swap 
shop, closure of the swap shop, etc.   
Motions:  Selectman Wood moved to increase the Solid Waste budget 4324-20 C/D Disposal to $100,000 and 4324-30 
Fuel to $1000 for a grand total of $418,376, seconded by Selectman Albee with all in favor.  Selectman Albee moved to 
eliminate the swap shop from the Transfer Station and put an ad in the paper to see if someone wants to open a swap 
shop during the hours that the Transfer Station is open, seconded by Selectman Wood.  Selectman Wood then moved to 
table this motion to allow the public time to respond with feedback, seconded by Selectman Albee with all in favor.   
 
The driver of one of Jim Bean’s sand trucks backed into the Transfer Station building last month and caused damage to 
the building.  Expenses will be covered by Mr. Bean’s insurance.  A large majority of the repair work is already done.  
There was discussion regarding Transfer Station revenue, including what is necessary in 2019 to offset expenses. 
 
HIGHWAY 
Jim Bean gave the Highway Department update.  His crew plowed and/or treated the roads eight days so far in 2019.  In 
between storms they have been working on hauling in sand and salt, cutting tree limbs, picking up debris and getting 
trucks ready for anticipated snow later this week. Selectman Albee relayed to Mr. Bean that Steve Hunter bought the 
Town’s old plow truck and that the new plow truck was removed from the 2019 warrant (as Mr. Bean purchased his own 
vehicle to fulfill the Town’s needs).  Selectman Albee asked that expenses be reviewed at the end of January to see how 
the new plow truck purchase is affecting the budget.  This led to further discussion regarding budget expenditures and 
tracking of such.   
 
Selectman Wood had follow up questions for Mr. Bean.  Mr. Bean will provide a catch basin inventory and gave an 
update on the hindering mail box post on Durgin Road.  Chairman Marcussen responded to Selectman Wood that he 
authorized payment to fix damage that the Town’s plow truck is believed to have caused to the mirror of a resident’s 
parked vehicle.  In the future, these types of expenses will be dealt with through Primex.  Signage will be ordered for 
Class VI roads and to coincide with the new docking and parking ordinance.  There was discussion regarding unlawful 
volunteer plowing of seasonal roads.  If volunteer citizens damage roads while plowing them they are responsible for 
paying for those damages.  There was also discussion regarding residents unlawfully plowing their private driveways 
across a town road causing the potential for an accident and ice build-up or other road damage.  It was agreed to put a 
notice in the newspaper notifying citizens of both unlawful acts.    
 
Selectman Albee explained that the Selectmen estimated $15,000 for the Sawyer Road warrant article for prep cost and 
asked Mr. Bean to provide a firm estimate for the Selectmen.  There was discussion regarding the driveway permitting 
process and keeping the Selectmen informed of new permits.  In regards to Brown Road, Mr. Bean believes that one of 
his crew moved the rock that was recently placed in the Town’s right of way.  Mr. Bean had no changes to the proposed 
procurement policy. 
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Selectman Wood moved to adjourn for a five minute break at 11:00 am, seconded by Selectman Albee with all in favor. 
 
NON-PUBLIC SESSION 
At approximately 11:08 am, Selectman Wood moved to enter non-public session per RSA 91-A: 3 II (b) for hiring of an 
employee, seconded by Selectman Albee.  Roll call vote:  Marcussen – Yes; Albee – Yes; Wood – Yes.  At approximately 
11:22 am, Selectman Wood moved to come out of non-public session and back into public session, seconded by 
Selectman Albee with all in favor.  Selectman Wood moved that these non-public minutes be sealed, seconded by 
Selectman Albee with all in favor.   
 
4194 GENERAL GOVERNMENT BUILDINGS 
The Fire Department and Transfer Station portions of this budget have already been approved.  Diane Falcey met with 
the Selectmen to review the rest of the budget.   
01-4194-01-630 Town Office Maintenance:  Decreased from $6875 to $4800.  This includes $1000 for outside rot 
maintenance.   
01-4194-01-650 Town Office Grounds Maintenance:  Decreased from $7500 to $7000 based on 2018 expenditures.  
Vendor rates are not expected to increase. 
01-4194-01-730 Town Office Improvements:  The request decreased from $20,723 to $2000 mainly because funds were 
carried over from 2017 to 2018 for the air conditioning/heating units.  The Selectmen encumbered $15,000 from 2018 
to be transferred to this line for the Police Department and Town Offices interior doors in 2019.  The $2000 budgeted is 
for window replacement and any unforeseen issues.     
01-4194-02-630 Town House Maintenance:  Original 2019 request was reduced from $2150 to $1000.  The Selectmen 
increased this line to $1500 to account for any unanticipated expenses. 
01-4194-02-730 Town House Improvements:  Original 2019 request remained level funded at $1200 for clapboard 
replacement and leveling the walkway.  The Selectmen moved the $1200 for these tasks to Town House Outside 
Maintenance and then added $1300 to this line for outside safety lighting. 
01-4194-02-650 Town House Outside Maintenance:  Original 2019 request was reduced from $2500 to $1000.  The 
Selectmen increased this line to $2200 (adding $1200 for leveling the walkway and clapboard replacement as mentioned 
above). 
01-4194-03-630 Highway Building Maintenance:  Original 2019 request was reduced from $6500 to $500 as painting 
was done in 2018.  The Selectmen increased this line to $2500 to account for any unanticipated expenses. 
01-4194-03-650 Library Outside Maintenance:  Original 2019 request was reduced from $5500 to $4500.  The 
Selectmen reduced this line further to $3000 as septic service will not be required in 2019.    
Motion:  Selectman Albee moved to approve budget 4194 for $111,425, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor.   
 
SIGNATURE FILE 
Selectman Albee moved to approve an Intent to Cut for PID 16-1-5, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor.  
Selectman Albee moved to approve a Land Use Change Tax for PID 66-2-71, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in 
favor.  Selectman Albee moved to approve an intent to cut for PID 71-2-1, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in 
favor. Selectman Wood moved to approve a Freedom of Information Act-Request for Information from Abenaki 
Environmental Services for the Great Meadow grant work, seconded by Selectman Albee with all in favor.  Selectman 
Albee moved to approve a Yield Tax Levy for PID 31-1-2, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor.  Selectman 
Albee moved to approve a Yield Tax Levy for PID 30-3-1, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor       
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
The Selectmen reviewed 2019 IRS Standard Mileage rates.  Selectman Wood moved to approve the rate of $0.58 per 
mile for 2019 (increase of $.035 from 2018), seconded by Selectman Albee with all in favor.  The Selectmen approved 
posting of the part-time Parks and Recreation Director position.  They also approved putting the 19 Mile Bay Beach 
Improvements Project out to bid.   
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The following correspondence was also reviewed:  NH Lakes 1/11/19 newsletter; December 2018 Officer Hours Tally; 
1/11/19 Legislative Bulletin; Primex Training information; Councilor Cryans 1/10/19 Report; NHDES Standard Dredge and 
Fill Application package and Shoreland Permit Application package for 19 Mile Beach; NH LES January 2019 newsletter; 
NHED January 2019 newsletter; Thank you letter to Officer Lafavre; various meeting minutes; various emails and other 
correspondence. 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
The Selectmen reviewed 2019 estimated revenue with Diane Falcey.  Selectman Wood moved to approve 2019 
estimated revenue of $1,188,166 for the MS-737 for the operating budget revenue offset, seconded by Selectman Albee 
with all in favor.   
 
Selectman Albee reviewed non-public minutes dating back to 2008.  Selectman Wood moved to make the following non-
public minutes public by unsealing them:  11/19/18 at 8:47 am; 11/19/18 at 12:50 pm; 9/24/18 at 1:47 pm; 7/30/18 at 
8:30 am; 6/7/18 at 8:30 am; 1/8/18 at 11:32 am; 11/13/17 at 11:55 am; 8/14/17 at 10:55 am; 7/3/17 at 9:55 am; and 
10/19/15 at 4:05 pm, seconded by Selectman Albee with all in favor. 
 
The Selectmen will revisit the procurement policy at a later date.  The Selectmen agreed to hold a work session on 
1/18/19 at 9:00 am.    
 
ADJOURNMENT 
At approximately 12:35 pm, Selectman Albee moved to adjourn, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor.  
 
Respectfully submitted, Karen Koch, Administrative Secretary 












